

Testimony of Anthony Wright Executive Director Families USA

Before the House Energy and Commerce Health Subcommittee

" An Examination of How Reining in PBMs Will Drive Competition and Lower Costs for Patients."

February 26, 2025

FamiliesUSA.org 1225 New York Avenue, NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 main 202-628-3030 / fax 202-347-2417 Chair Guthrie, Health Subcommittee Chair Carter, Ranking Member Pallone, and Health Subcommittee Ranking Member DeGette, thank you for holding this hearing and the opportunity to discuss the need for oversight of pharmacy benefit managers as part of the work to improve access and affordability to prescription drugs and health care in general. Americans need answers for the ongoing affordability crisis that many families face when trying to obtain lifesaving and sustaining medications and care.

It is an honor to be with you this morning. My name is Anthony Wright, and I am the executive director of Families USA, the long-time national, non-partisan voice for health care consumers. For more than 40 years, Families USA has been working to achieve our vision of a nation where the best health and health care are equally accessible and affordable to all. We greatly appreciate the past work of this Committee to explore the root causes of high and irrational drug and health care prices and urge you to continue to tackle the complex network of harmful incentives and abusive practices that underpin the American health care system.

Voters in the November 2024 elections demanded action on affordability, as Americans across the country sounded a clarion call of concern about the cost of everyday necessities like food, housing and health care. In 2023, nearly half of families with commercial health coverage were spending up to 25% of their monthly budget on health care costs.¹ These high costs have left 100 million families grappling with medical debt they may never pay off.²

Prescription drugs costs are – as they have been for decades – a major piece of the growing health care affordability crisis. This translates to 30% of adults reporting they are not taking their medications as prescribed due to cost: rationing medications, skipping doses, or not filling their prescriptions at all.³ An estimated 125,000 deaths a year happen because people don't take their drugs as prescribed, in part due to costs.⁴ Whether you take ten medications or none, inflated prescription drug prices impact everyone, as they contribute to rising insurance premiums (20% of which are attributable to high drug prices), higher deductibles, and stagnant wages.⁵

Rising prescription drug and health care costs in general stem from a fundamental misalignment between the business interests of the health care sector — including drug corporations, hospital systems, PBMs, and insurers — and the health and financial security of our nation's families. The unchecked growth of big health care corporations and a lack of oversight over their business practices have led to monopolistic health care practices and prices, reduced access to care, worse health outcomes and lower wages for workers: all of which pose a direct threat to the health and financial security of every American. The health care industry charges excessive health care prices and takes advantage of loopholes that drive inefficient health care spending that has little to do with the quality of care they provide. Prescription drugs are not getting more expensive because manufacturers are creating innovative, more effective drugs; but because drug companies routinely and abusively increase the price for existing prescription drugs far faster than inflation.⁶

While they try to shift blame and scrutiny, big drug companies still bear the lion's share of responsibility for our high drug costs by setting high drug prices in the first place, and we urge

policymakers to build on recent progress to address that problem through protecting and expanding Medicare drug negotiation and advancing bipartisan efforts to stop patent gaming, among other key reforms.

In the absence of federal drug price regulation or price negotiation authority, public and private payers turned to pharmacy benefit managers to negotiate for better prices. As third-party administrators designed to serve as intermediaries between health insurance providers and drug manufacturers, the key function of a PBM is to negotiate drug price concessions from pharmacies and drug manufacturers to lower prescription drug costs for health plans and employers.⁷ PBMs have been one of the only tools that employers and insurers have had to negotiate for rebates and discounts that ultimately ensure families can access prescription drugs at a price they might be able to afford.

But this solution has become part of the problem. PBMs also have a role in driving unaffordable drug prices.⁸ They create people have access to, what they will pay for those drugs, and even which pharmacies people can use.⁹ <u>any of these middlemen's operations are opaque, leaving patients and plans wondering if they are negotiating for the best cost, quality, and overall value of prescription drugs, or simply trying to get the biggest rebate even if that means others pay more as a result. Put simply, many of the practices that are good for PBMs have the potential to be bad for families' access to affordable prescription drugs, which this Subcommittee is right to investigate.</u>

As Congress takes a closer look at the drivers of unaffordable prescription drugs and other rising health care costs, we urge this Committee and your colleagues to pursue an agenda that provides families relief and reduces wasteful spending without undermining access to health coverage or care. Policies that strip away access to public and private health insurance from our nation's families will only serve to further threaten their financial stability. Instead, we implore policymakers to work together to advance well-vetted, commonsense, bipartisan health care affordability reforms that create a more efficient and transparent health care system while lowering costs for the American people and the federal government, as you did in your laudable work on the *Lower Costs, More Transparency Act* in the 118th Congress.

The Impact of High Drug Prices on Families

While high drug prices are a source of seemingly constant policy debate in Washington, D.C., millions upon millions of people are experiencing real-world repercussions every day at the hands of a broken system that has allowed drug manufacturers to set monopolistic prices that threaten the health and financial security of America's families, including their ability to earn a living wage and secure basic needs.

To illustrate the impact of unaffordable drug prices on our nation's families, I'd like to share the story of just one of the millions of people struggling under the burden of high drug costs: Maureen, 80 years old and living in a small house in the North Georgia Mountains:

Maureen depends on Medicare for her health insurance and Social Security for income – living check to check – and described herself as extremely healthy, apart from blood clots in her left leg and lungs. She was prescribed an anticoagulant treatment and told she would need to take the medication for the rest of her life. She paid \$400 every three months, as prescribed. But at that price, Maureen simply cannot make ends meet and live out her retirement dream of focusing on animal rescue. So, she decided to "give up food." She ate one meal a day and drank large volumes of water to fill her up, and she gave up going to the dentist and non-essential driving to save on gas and repair costs. "Funding Big Pharma was not in my Social Security budget plan, yet here I am. Drug prices are life-changing, and not in a good way."

Americans are making impossible trade-offs because of our broken drug pricing system. Thanks to the recently enacted Medicare Drug Price Negotiation Program and creation of \$2,000 out-of-pocket cap in Medicare, people like Maureen are starting to see some relief as Medicare is finally able to negotiate for fairer prices on some of the most widely used and costly medications, including anticoagulants like Eliquis (apixaban) and Xarelto (rivaroxaban).

But much more needs to be done. Just as high and rising drug prices drive up health care costs for people at the pharmacy counter, they also drive up health care premiums and deductibles, and in turn result in reduced wages for our nation's workers. ^{10,11,12} For example, if a person with employer-sponsored insurance is charged a very high price for a prescription drug, not only will the individual receiving the drug have higher cost sharing, that high price will be factored in when establishing future premium costs for *all* employees insured in the employer's insurance pool. Additionally, as monthly premiums increase, wages rise more slowly because increased health care costs cause employers to spend more of their annual budgets on employee health care and less on employees' take home pay.¹³ In fact, 90% of large employers now say that high and rising health care prices are a major threat to offering benefits to their employees.¹⁴ This is just one way in which we all end up paying the price for the anticompetitive practices of drug manufacturers and PBMs whether or not we take a prescription drug.

For the 60% of U.S. adults currently taking at least one prescription drug, and particularly for the 25% taking four or more, this means paying for prescription drugs multiple times: through monthly premium payments, out-of-pocket costs and co-payments to reach their deductibles, and expenses paid at the pharmacy counter.¹⁵

The Role Pharmaceutical Benefit Managers Play in High Drug Costs

While big drug companies are responsible for limiting competition and arbitrarily increasing prices year after year, PBMs play a role in increasing costs and limiting access. The first issue is a startling lack of transparency and oversight of the PBM market, which enables anticompetitive behaviors and further exacerbates the fundamental misalignment between the business interests of PBM companies and their corporate owners and the needs of our nation's families.

Part of this business model is that PBMs receive rebates and discounts from drug companies in exchange for formulary placement, or a place on the list of drugs a PBM has agreed to cover.¹⁶

Importantly, although PBMs negotiate rebates, their revenue is based on a percentage of the drug's list price.¹⁷ The result is that PBMs have a strong financial incentive to prioritize higher cost drugs. In many plan designs, PBMs pocket a percent of the rebate they get for consumers, making it advantageous for them to negotiate a higher rebate for a higher-priced drug than a lower overall list price.^{18,19} Pharmaceutical companies then raise both the list price and the rebate year after year, making the overall cost of the drug higher.²⁰ A 2020 study showed that for every \$1 increase in drug rebates there is a \$1.17 correlating increase in the drug list price.²¹ As result, PBMs are able to substantially increase their profits from rebates on top of their normal revenue, which relies on administrative fees. In some cases, they are not actually lowering the costs of drugs for consumers at all.^{22,23}

This problem is intensified by an increasingly concentrated prescription drug market fueled by both mergers and vertical integration of PBMs, insurers, and pharmacies. Now the top three PBMs control 80% of the market: CVS, including Caremark and Aetna, Express Scripts owned by Cigna, and Optum owned by UnitedHealth Group.²⁴ Just as consolidation causes price increases in hospitals and large health care corporations, this trend can lead to increased costs for patients who are trying to access and afford their medications.^{25,26,27} As PBMs buy up more and more of the market, they have increased negotiating power with drug manufacturers, which results in pricing structures that serve PBM financial interests at the expense of the financial security of our nation's families. For example, a Delaware state auditor report found the PBM Express Scripts overcharged the state employee prescription drug plan by \$24.5 million.²⁸ Or, take the Ohio Department of Medicaid which found that CVS Caremark and Optum Rx pocketed the nearly 9% difference between what they billed managed care plans and what they paid pharmacies.²⁹

Consolidation in the PBM market also allows PBMs to prioritize the pharmacies they own, which reduces patient choice and access to some drugs by "steering" patients to specific pharmacies.³⁰ As of 2017, PBM-owned pharmacies represented 46% of the industry's revenue growth.³¹ This threatens the ability of independent pharmacies to operate, and jeopardizes access to pharmaceuticals for millions of families living in rural and underserved communities. People are up to twice as likely to visit their community pharmacist as their primary care physician – making this relationship extremely important, particularly for those with chronic or multiple health conditions.³² Access to community pharmacies is key to improving health outcomes while reducing costs.

The negative impacts of PBM market consolidation are compounded by a significant lack of transparency in their contracts with payers and the rates that they negotiate with drug manufacturers.³³ <u>Not even the employers who hire PBMs know the actual drug prices the employers are paying, what rebates the PBMs are receiving, or the true negotiated price</u>. It's this lack of transparency that allows for abusive practices like spread pricing, where PBMs charge a higher amount to insurers and employers than they pay to pharmacies for generic drugs and pocket the difference – all while flying under the radar.³⁴

Now Is the Opportunity for Additional Reform

In the last Congress, bipartisan leaders in both the House and Senate – including those on this Committee – did significant work to build momentum on health care affordability and transparency, including around efforts to rein in abusive PBM practices. We support the Committee's work to address the role of PBMs, and we urge you to continue to take action on the industry's abusive and anti-competitive business practices in the 119th Congress.

There are several commonsense, broadly bipartisan, comprehensive policy solutions that would help to fix abusive practices and broken incentive systems and save consumers and taxpayers money:

- Increase transparency into PBM negotiation and contracting: PBMs should be required to report comprehensive and accurate data including but not limited to revenue, price, and utilization data resulting from their negotiations with drug manufacturers and contracts with insurers, as well as to participate in fully transparent contracting practices. Requiring that the purchasers whether the plans, employers, union trusts, or other clients of PBMs receive key information including negotiated prices, gross PBM profits, cost-effectiveness of the PBM's drug lists, and spending patterns, would help to reduce drug benefit costs by increasing competition between PBMs, and would empower the clients of PBMs to negotiate better contract terms.^{35,36} Some of these reforms were included in the *Lower Cost More Transparency Act* that passed the House of Representatives in 2023 and are estimated to save **\$2.3 billion** over ten years. Greater transparency into the business practices that PBMs use in their contracts is a critical step to ensuring PBMs financial incentives are not driving up drug costs for America's families. Non-compliance with transparency requirements should result in significant monetary penalties.
- Increase oversight and regulation of vertical and horizontal PBM consolidation: The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and other regulatory bodies should have increased authority to study, oversee, and approve PBM integration in order to crack down on anti-trust violations, control consolidation that does not benefit the consumer, and ensure that the prescription drug market has fair competition.
- Ensure 100% pass-through of rebates and cost-sharing based on the actual price paid: 100% of rebates collected by PBMs from drug manufacturers should be passed through to the payer, and policies should also seek to ensure patients share in the savings. Similarly, consumers should never be required to pay cost-sharing based off a list price that is much higher than the post-rebate, negotiated rate paid. Instead, consumers should pay cost-sharing based on the final, negotiated price paid. The Committee could go even further to explore ways to eliminate the perverse incentives in the PBM business model that prioritize higher priced drugs by considering proposals to reform the PBM business model such as "delinking" PBM compensation from drug prices altogether or addressing the practice of spread pricing. These reforms would help to realign the negotiating incentives for PBMs; protect consumers against vertically consolidated PBM, plan, and pharmacy systems that might hinder the rebate benefit

from reaching the consumer; and begin to effectively reduce the financial burden of prescription drugs on consumers.

The goal and incentives of pharmacy benefits managers must be to negotiate on behalf of patients and payers for the best value, including the lowest price for the most effective medications, rather than a way to use their place in the chain to rake off the most money possible from these lucrative transactions. We urge Congress to push more transparency, more limits on specific abuses and oversight over ownership structures, and more assurances that savings actually accrue to payers and patients.

In addition to acting on the above solutions to address specific PBM abuses, Congress should consider additional reforms to take on systemic abuses across the drug supply chain that have led to high prices. <u>These are, by far, the most impactful cost-saving reforms that could end the devastating effects of drug companies' greed at the expense of American families' economic stability and health:</u>

- End patent abuses: For decades, drug makers have systematically abused patent and market exclusivity rules to block competition. One common abuse is to make minor tweaks to existing drugs that typically confer no additional clinical benefit but allow for extended patent protections. Marketers of the 12 best-selling drugs in the U.S. filed, on average, 125 patent applications per drug for the sole purpose of extending their monopolies and blocking competition for up to four decades.³⁷ Practices like "pay for delay" and patent thickets should be eliminated. *Reining in these patent abuses, coupled with other drug price reforms, is estimated to save \$4.6 billion over 10 years.*³⁸
- Extend the Inflation Reduction Act's Medicare inflation rebate to the commercial market: The IRA requires that drug manufacturers pay a rebate when they increase prices faster than the rate of inflation for some drugs covered under Medicare Part B and almost all covered drugs under Medicare Part D. For drug manufacturers that do not pay the rebate, there is a significant monetary penalty. *CBO estimates a net \$63.2 billion reduction in the federal deficit over 10 years resulting from this provision alone.*³⁹ Inflation rebates should be extended to include drugs covered in the commercial market to better protect individuals in employer-sponsored plans and other private plans from drug manufacturers' high prices and exorbitant yearly increases.
- Expand the number of drugs subject to negotiation and allow commercial health insurance to voluntarily adopt the negotiated rate: The IRA limits the number of drugs that may be subject to government negotiation each year, starting with ten drugs in 2026. These prices are not automatically available to consumers with private health insurance, which drives up the costs of prescription drugs for hundreds of millions of families. The Secretary of Health and Human Services should be authorized and required to expand this list of drugs subject to negotiation (e.g., to at least 50 drugs) and to extend all negotiated prices to private sector health insurance, on a voluntary basis.

Beyond PBM and prescription drug reforms, this Subcommittee and your colleagues in Congress have an important opportunity and responsibility to take concrete action and advance proconsumer reforms to the health care system that improve transparency, promote healthy competition and curb industry abuses, while protecting the coverage safety net and providing needed relief to working families and patients across the country. These solutions are a part of a proactive and bipartisan affordability agenda that includes:

- Strengthening hospital and health plan price transparency by requiring all hospitals and health plans to disclose their negotiated rates in dollars and cents;
- Ending dishonest hospital billing to ensure that big hospital corporations are not overcharging in outpatient settings;
- Enacting a comprehensive 'same service, same price' policy to stop big hospital corporations from charging more for the same care in outpatient settings;
- Prohibiting anti-competitive contracting terms between providers and insurers; and
- Requiring greater transparency around the role of private equity and corporate ownership in health care to ensure all Americans have access to the health care they need at a price they can afford.⁴⁰

Protecting Coverage is Key to Reducing High Drug Costs

As Congress works to find solutions to our nation's affordability crisis, a foundational goal must be to maintain the important gains the country has made in coverage and access. While millions of families, regardless of insurance type, struggle every day to afford their medication, we know that those without insurance are often paying the highest costs. Without insurance, a person often pays the "usual and customary" price (the full retail price of the drug) which does not have any insurer or PBM negotiation or discount, and tends to be higher than the cost for those with insurance.⁴¹ Uninsured families are far more likely to not take their medications as prescribed due to cost. Research shows 33% of uninsured adults were likely to forgo medications as prescribed, more than double those with Medicaid coverage at 12% and four times as much as those with private insurance at 8%.^{42,43}

Our health system works better when more people are included, and in the specific context of this discussion, when more people have coverage for their prescription drugs, they are more likely to take those drugs, and have better health and economic impacts as a result. We've seen record gains in coverage over the last 15 years, with over 300 million Americans now with insurance,⁴⁴ and the uninsured rate falling from 16.1% in 2010 to 7.6% in early 2024.⁴⁵ These gains in coverage have ensured greater access to affordable prescription drugs, preventive care, and treatment for chronic health conditions — and Congress must work to protect them. Any policies that threaten access to Medicaid, Medicare, or private coverage through the Affordable Care Act Marketplaces would directly lead to increased costs for families to a magnitude that far exceeds the negative impacts that result from PBM abuses.

Thank you again for holding this hearing today. Consumers across the country are feeling the negative impacts of our nation's affordability crisis firsthand and are eager for Congress to pass an actual affordability agenda that provides relief and reaffirms that their representatives are doing all they can to deliver on their promises to lower costs and improve health care. The journey to fully transform our health care system so that it truly works for American families is

long, but Congress holds the power to take the next critical steps. Families USA stands ready to support you in this essential and urgently needed work.

⁵ Hazel Law and Sophia Tripoli, "Paying the Price: How Drug Manufacturers' Greed Is Making Health Care Less Affordable for All of Us," Families USA, November 2023, https://familiesusa.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/11/Rx-Premium-paper_-for-publishing.pdf

https://content.naic.org/cipr-topics/pharmacy-benefit-managers; House Commitee on Oversight and Accountability Staff, "The Role of Pharmacy Benefit Managers in Prescription Drug Markets," House Commitee on Oversight and Accountability, <u>https://oversight house gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/07/PBM-Report-FINAL-with-Redactions.pdf</u>; Nicole Rapfogel, "5 Things To Know About Pharmacy Benefit Managers," Center for American Progress, March 13, 2024, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/5-things-to-knowabout-pharmacy-benefit-managers/

⁸ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Role in Drug Spending," The Commonwealth Fund, April 2019, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2019/apr/pharmacy-benefit-managers-andtheir-role-drug-spending

⁹ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Role in Drug Spending," The Commonwealth Fund, April 22, 2019, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2019/apr/pharmacy-benefit-managers-and-their-role-drug-spending

¹⁰ "Prescription Drug Spending in the U.S. Health Care System: An Actuarial Perspective (Washington, DC: American Academy of Actuaries, "American Academy of Actuaries, March 2018,

https://www.actuary.org/content/prescription-drug-spending-us-health-caresystem.

¹¹ Benjamin N. Rome, Alexander C. Egilman, and Aaron S. Kesselheim, "Trends in Prescription Drug Launch Prices, 2008- 2021," JAMA 327, no. 21 (2022): 2145–2147, doi:10.1001/jama.2022.5542

¹² Kurt Hager, Ezekiel Emanuel, and Dariush Mozaffarian, "Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance Premium Cost Growth and Its Association With Earnings Inequality Among US Families," JAMA Network, Jan 16, 2024, https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.51644;

¹³ Sam Hughes, Emily Gee, and Nicole Rapfogel, "Health Insurance Costs Are Squeezing Workers and Employers," Center for American Progress, November 29, 2022,

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/health-insurance-costs-are-squeezing-workers-and-employers/ ¹⁴ "Vast Majority of Large Employers Surveyed Say Broader Government Role Will Be Necessary to Control Health Costs and Provide Coverage, Survey Finds," KFF, April 29, 2021, <u>https://www.kff.org/affordable-care-</u>

¹ Sara R. Collins, Shreya Roy, and Relebohile Masitha, "Paying for It: How Health Care Costs and Medical Debt Are Making Americans Sicker and Poorer: Findings From the Commonwealth Fund 2023 Health Care Affordability Survey," The Commonwealth Fund, October 26, 2023,

https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/surveys/2023/oct/paying-for-it-costs-debt-americans-sicker-poorer-2023-affordability-survey

² Noam N. Levey, "100 Million People in America Are Saddled With Health Care Debt," KFF Health News, June 16, 2022, https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medical-debt/

³ Grace Sparks, Ashley Kirzinger, Alex Montero, et al., "Public Opinion on Prescription Drugs and Their Prices," KFF, October 4, 2024, https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/public-opinion-on-prescription-drugs-and-their-prices/

⁴ Hayden Bosworth, Bradi B Granger, Phil Mendys, et al., "Medication Adherence: A Call for Action," American Heart Journal 162, no. 3 (September 2011): 412–424, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ahj.2011.06.007; Fred Kleinsinger, "The Unmet Challenge of Medication Nonadherence," Permanente Journal 22 (2018): 18–33, https://doi.org/10.7812/TPP/18-033

⁶ Arielle Bosworth, Steven Sheingold, Kenneth Finegold, et al., "Price Increases for Prescription Drugs, 2016-2022," ASPE, Sept. 2022, https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/prescription-drug-price-increases

⁷ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers," The Center for Insurance and Policy Research, NAIC, April 2022,

act/press-release/vast-majority-of-large-employers-surveyed-say-broader-government-role-will-benecessary-to-control-health-costs-and-provide-coverage-survey-finds/.

¹⁵ Hazel Law and Sophia Tripoli, "Paying the Price: How Manufacturers' Greed Is Making Health Care Less Affordable for All of Us," Families USA, November 2023, https://familiesusa.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/11/Rx-Premium-paper_-for-publishing.pdf

¹⁶ Sabah Bhatnagar,"High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?," Bipartisan Policy Center, Feb. 2023, https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-

target/#:~:text=The%20role%20of%20PBMs&text=For%20certain%20prescriptions%2C%20some%20PBMs, and%20copays%20for%20plan%20enrollees.

¹⁷ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Role in Drug Spending," The Commonwealth Fund, April 2019, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2019/apr/pharmacy-benefit-managers-andtheir-role-drug-spending

¹⁸ Kai Yeung, Stacie Dusetzina, Anirban Basu, "Association of Branded Prescription Drug Rebate Size and Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs in a Nationally Representative Sample, 2007-2018," JAMA Network Open, June 2021, doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.13393

¹⁹ "Statement of Commissioner Rohit Chopra: Regarding the Commission's Report on Pharmacy Benefit Manager Rebate Walls," Federal Trade Commission, May 2021,

https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/1590528/statement_of_commissioner_rohit _chopra_regarding_the_commissions_report_on_pharmacy_benefit_manager.pdf

²⁰Neeraj Sood, Rocio Ribero, Martha Ryan, et al., "The Association Between Drug Rebates and List Prices," USC Schaeffer, Feb. 2020, https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/research/the-association-between-drug-rebatesand-list-prices/

²¹ Neeraj Sood, Rocio Ribero, Martha Ryan, et al., "The Association Between Drug Rebates and List Prices," USC Schaeffer, Feb. 2020, https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/research/the-association-between-drug-rebatesand-list-prices/

²² Pharmacy Benefit Managers, The Center for Insurance and Policy Research, NAIC, April 2022, https://content.naic.org/cipr-topics/pharmacy-benefit-managers

²³ Kai Yeung, Stacie Dusetzina, Anirban Basu, "Association of Branded Prescription Drug Rebate Size and Patient Out-of-Pocket Costs in a Nationally Representative Sample, 2007-2018," JAMA Network Open, June 2021, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2780950

²⁴ Adam Fein, "The Top Pharmacy Benefit Managers of 2021: The Big Get Even Bigger," Drug Channels, April 2022, https://www.drugchannels.net/2022/04/the-top-pharmacy-benefit-managers-of.html; "FTC Releases Interim Staff Report on Prescription Drug Middlemen," Federal Trade Commission, July 9, 2024, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2024/07/ftc-releases-interim-staff-reportprescription-drug-middlemen

²⁵ Zack Cooper, Stuart V Craig, Martin Gaynor, et al., "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured," The Quarterly Journal of Economics, Sept. 2018,

https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/134/1/51/5090426?redirectedFrom=fulltext&login=false ²⁶ Martin Gaynor, "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets," Statement Before the Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial, and Administrative Law, Mar. 2019,

https://www.congress.gov/116/meeting/house/109024/witnesses/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf

²⁷ House Committee on Oversight and Reform Minority Staff, "A View from Congress: Role of Pharmacy Benefit Managers in Pharmaceutical Markets," Committee on Oversight and Reform, Dec. 2021, https://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/PBM-Report-12102021.pdf

²⁸ Sabah Bhatnagar,, "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?," Bipartisan Policy Center, Feb. 2023, https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-target/; "State Auditor McGuiness Demands \$24.5M in Overcharges Back From State Employees' PBM, Express Scripts," Delaware News, June 21, 2021, https://news.delaware.gov/2021/06/21/state-auditor-mcguiness-demands-24-5m-in-overcharges-backfrom-state-employees-pbm-express-scripts/

²⁹ Sabah Bhatnagar, "High Drug Prices: Are PBMs the Right Target?," Bipartisan Policy Center, Feb. 2023, https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/are-pbms-the-right-target/; Catherine Candisky, "State report: Pharmacy 10 middlemen reap millions from tax-funded Medicaid," The Columbus Dispatch,

https://stories.usatodaynetwork.com/sideeffects/state-report-pharmacy-middlemen-reap-millions-fromtax-funded-medicaid/

³⁰ Zach Freed, "The Pharmacy Benefit Mafia: The Secret Health Care Monopolies Jacking Up Drug Prices and Abusing Patients and Pharmacists," American Economic Liberties Project,

http://www.economicliberties.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/2022-6-22-PBM-Quick-Take.pdf ³¹ Michael Carrier "A Six-Step Solution to the PBM Problem," Health Affairs, Aug. 2018,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/six-step-solution-pbm-problem; Adam Fein, "The 2017 Economic Report on U.S. Pharmacies and Pharmacy Benefit Managers," Drug Channels Institute, Feb. 2017, https://drugchannelsinstitute.com/files/2017-PharmacyPBM-DCI-Overview.pdf

³² Samantha Valliant, Sabree Burbage, Shweta Pathak, et al., "Pharmacists as accessible health care providers: quantifying the opportunity," Journal of Managed Care and Specialty Pharmacy, Jan 2022, https://doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2022.28.1.85

³³ Ge Bai, Mariana Socal, Gerard Anderson, "Policy Options to Help Self-Insured Employers Improve PBM Contracting Efficiency," Health Affairs, May 2019,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20190529.43197/full/

³⁴ "Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Role in Drug Spending," The Commonwealth Fund, Apr. 2019, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2019/apr/pharmacy-benefit-managers-andtheir-role-drug-spending

³⁵ Mark Miller, "Response to FTC RFI: Business Practices of Pharmacy Benefit Managers and Their Impact on Independent Pharmacies and Consumers," Arnold Ventures, May 2022,

https://craftmediabucket.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/AV-FTC-PBM-Comment-Letter.pdf ³⁶ Ge Bai, Mariana Socal, Gerard Anderson, "Policy Options to Help Self-Insured Employers Improve PBM Contracting Efficiency," Health Affairs, May 2019,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20190529.43197/full/

³⁷"Overpatented, Overpriced Special Edition: How Excessive Pharmaceutical Patenting is Extending Monopolies and Driving up Drug Prices," IMAK chrome-

extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.i-mak.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/I-MAK-Overpatented-Overpriced-Report.pdf

³⁸ "S. 150, Affordable Prescriptions for Patients Act of 2023: As reported by the Senate Committee on the Judiciary on March 1, 2023," Congressional Budget Office, June 13, 2024,

https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-06/s150.pdf; "S. 142, Preserve Access to Affordable Generics and Biosimilars Act: As reported by the Senate Committee on the Judiciary on March 1, 2023," Congressional Budget Office, March 13, 2024, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-03/s142.pdf

³⁹ How CBO Estimated the Budgetary Impact of Key Prescription Drug Provisions in the 2022 Reconciliation Act, Congressional Budget Office, Feb. 2023, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-02/58850-IRA-Drug-

Provs.pdf; See also, Juliette Cubanski, Tricia Neuman, and Meredith Freed, "Explaining the Prescription Drug Provisions in the Inflation Reduction Act," KFF, January 24, 2023, https://www.kff.org/medicare/issuebrief/explaining-the-prescription-drug-provisions-in-the-inflation-reduction-act/.

⁴⁰ Sophia Tripoli, Jen Taylor, and Aaron Plotke, "Making Health Care Affordable: Reining in Health Industry Abuses to Lower People's Costs and Generate Budget Savings," Families USA, January 2025,

https://familiesusa.org/resources/making-health-care-affordable-reining-in-health-industry-abuses-tolower-peoples-costs-and-generate-budget-savings/

⁴¹ "Prescription Drugs: Spending, Use, and Prices," Congressional Budget Office, January 2022, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/57772#:~:text=in%20that%20increase.-

,Prices%20of%20Prescription%20Drugs.,\$147%20to%20\$218%20in%20Medicaid.

⁴² Robin A Cohen, Peter Boersma, and Anjel Vahratian, "Strategies Used by Adults Aged 18-64 to Reduce Their Prescription Drug Costs, 2017," National Center for Health Statistics, March 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db333.htm

⁴⁴ "Healthcare Insurance Coverage, Affordability of Coverage, and Access to Care, 2021-2024," ASPE Office of Health Policy, January 8, 2025,

https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/9a943f1b8f8d3872fc3d82b02d0df466/coverage-access-2021-2024.pdf

⁴⁵ "Healthcare Insurance Coverage, Affordability of Coverage, and Access to Care, 2021-2024," ASPE Office of Health Policy, January 8, 2025,

https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/9a943f1b8f8d3872fc3d82b02d0df466/coverage-access-2021-2024.pdf